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Meeting of the 

New Zealand Fish and Game Council
Martinborough

Saturday 19 & Sunday 20 March 2011

Commencing at 9.00 am
1. Present

Rob Roney (Chair), Chris Lynch, Dan Madsen, Lindsay Lyons, Bruce Bates, Alan Flynn, Richard Moore, Robin Blackmore, Matthew Hall, Dave Witherow, Peter Sutton.
2. In Attendance

Bryce Johnson (Chief Executive), Jenny Norris (Finance & Administration Manager) Hamish Carnachan (Communications Manager) and Robert Sowman (Policy & Planning Manager).

INTRODUCTION

3. Welcome

The Chairman welcomed new Councillors Alan Flynn and Matthew Hall and new staff member Hamish Carnachan.

4. Apologies

Apologies were received from Peter Robinson, Martin Gembitsky.

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Dan Madsen)

That the apologies received be accepted.

MEETING REVIEW







5. Identification of other Urgent Business

The Chairman asked councillors to make known any items that they intend to raise under “any other business”.  There were no items raised.

The NZ Council wished to acknowledge the impact of the Christchurch earthquake on the citizens of Canterbury and in particular express sympathy to those within Fish & Game as they adjust and move ahead.  The NZ Council also wanted to record its particular concerns and best wishes for its North Canterbury appointee, Peter Robinson and family.

Resolved
(Matthew Hall/Robin Blackmore)

To record the NZ Council’s concerns for and best wishes to Fish & Game councillors and staff affected by the Christchurch earthquake and send particular sympathies to Peter Robinson as a councillor on the NZ Council.

The NZ Council wished to record and acknowledge the retirement from the NZ Council of Frank Hamilton.

Resolved
(Dan Madsen/Richard Moore)

The NZ Council to note the retirement of Frank Hamilton after twelve years as a NZ Councillor.  The Chairman to write notes for Matthew Hall to make a presentation to Frank on behalf of the NZ Council.

6. Annual Agenda/Conflicts of Interest Register
It was recognised that there is a need for the NZ Council to determine its own strategic priorities earlier to be able to pass on to regions in a more timely manner to allow them to incorporate the key issues in regional OWPs.  This can best be achieved by holding its strategic planning session in November rather than March.  Accordingly, the NZ Council meeting scheduled to be held in the Eastern region in November 2011, would be held in Wellington with a visit to Eastern scheduled into the 2012 meeting programme.
The Chairman reminded councillors of the need to declare any interests in the items for discussion.  The conflicts of interest register was made available for recording any matters that might arise at this meeting.

7. Confirmation of Minutes 

The meeting considered the Minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held in Timaru 25 September 2010.

Two corrections were identified:

1. The words “free and” in item 10.1 to be removed from the sentence that say free and open access is not permitted to Ngamatea.

2. Under resolution for item 10.2 that the report be received replace second “Hamilton” to Robin Blackmore

Resolved 
(Chris Lynch/Dan Madsen)

That the minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held on Friday 19 & Sunday 21 November 2010 be confirmed as a true and correct record subject to amendments noted under items 10.1 & 10.2.

Confidential minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held in Timaru Friday 19 November 2010 were considered.

Resolved 
(Peter Sutton/Robin Blackmore)

That the confidential minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held on Friday 19 November 2010 be confirmed as a true and correct record.

8. Matters Arising from the Minutes

Papers relating to Central South Island Fish and Game Council (CSI), Tom O’Connor’s complaint to the Ombudsman and Chen Palmer’s involvement were discussed: The Chairman described the various correspondence received and the replies that have been sent.  The release of the Chen Palmer submission had been withheld, due to concern over whether the release of this advice to the Ombudsman from Chen Palmer was a decision for the Ombudsman to make.  

Following discussion the NZ Council agreed that it would support the information being released to the CSI and it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Ombudsman expressing the Council’s wish that this submission be released to the CSI Fish and Game Council or alternatively that the NZ Council be authorised to release it themselves.

The NZ Council also wished to determine the sequence of events preceding the Ombudsman receiving the Chen Palmer submission and it was agreed to ask the Ombudsman to clarify this sequence. 
The Memorandum of Agreement between the NZ Council and CSI (as agreed in November) needs to capture the intent of how the NZ Council relates with all regional councils. The MOU should include the intention to adopt the approach set out in item 11.2 of the November minutes involving Disputes Resolution and to not use the withholding of levy payments as leverage in any dispute.

9. Action Log from Minutes of Previous Meetings

Access to Kaiangaroa was raised as an ongoing matter from previous minutes.  The creation of an Access to the Forest Permit has been undertaken by Independent Security Consultants Ltd on behalf of Timberlands Ltd.  The result is unacceptable to Fish and Game.  There is a need to work collaboratively with iwi to obtain a better arrangement for public access with Timberlands. The issue should also be raised with Timberlands themselves and political parties as part of questions to be put to political parties prior to the General Election.
A further approach would be to raise the matter with international buyers of the timber and get their support for ethical and shared use of the land and the need to act as good corporate citizens.  These actions should be preceded by a well-formed & reasoned argument in an ad campaign targeting the main media.

A presumption of use should be explored resulting from roads formed by public money and used by the public before being taken over by Timberlands (check Public Works Act).

Resolved
(Dave Witherow/Lindsay Lyons)

That the CE undertake a campaign about the unsatisfactory situation with public access to Kaiangaroa Forest.

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Lindsay Lyons)

That the NZ Council formally place its concern with the Walking Access Commission

NZ COUNCIL BUSINESS

10.1 Strategic Planning Meeting Resolutions

A strategic planning session took place on Friday afternoon. The session considered the current operating environment and issues associated with each output class.  It was agreed that the key issue and opportunity for Fish and Game is public awareness and that creating public understanding of, and support for, the issues and objectives of Fish and Game was the best way forward.  It was also recognised that this would be enhanced by associations with other kindred groups to achieve strategic alliances on issues of common concern.
Any litigation should be preceded with PA campaigns so that the public know where Fish and Game is coming from.

There was recognition that Fish and Game needed to better tell its story and achievements to its licence holders and show the value of the licence.

There was strong support for the champion’s strategy and comment was made that every effort should be made to put the F&G logo into every home in NZ in the context of clean freshwater.  It was agreed that the notes from the session would be circulated to council members.  
10.2 Operational Report







The Council considered the Operational report on a page-by-page exception basis, with discussion or further clarification occurring on several items.

Project 1130
Fish and Hunting Regulations

The NZ Council noted the benefits of holding regional F&G Council meetings in the earlier period of February to accommodate the timing and submission of the Game Notice with the Minister of Conservation.

Project 1140
Concession/Guide Licence

Brief discussion occurred on a letter from the Minister of Conservation authorising the release of the Guide Licence discussion paper but noting a number of residual concerns.  It was agreed that the discussion paper be released for comment and that the previous work on the development of a Fish and Game concession regime be restarted.

Resolved

(Robin Blackmore/Richard Moore)

To progress the Fish and Game Concession as a mechanism to equitably manage commercial interest and use of sports fish and game.
Project 1220
Water Conservation Orders

Resolved

(Dave Witherow/Bruce Bates)

To progress the Ngaroroa River water conservation order

Project 1270:
Advocacy Assistance
Discussion took place on the valued role played by Neil Deans in assisting the NZ Council with its advocacy function, and in particular to note the Council’s appreciation of his well written article on the Implications of the Wairau decision and associated matters.

There being no further consideration of the operational report, it was moved that the report be received.

Resolved
(Chris Lynch/Peter Sutton)

That the Operational Report for March 2011 be received.
10.3
NZ Council Financial Report





Presentation and replies to queries on the financial report to 28 February 2011 was provided by the Finance & Administration Manager.

The issue of CSI withholding its levy was discussed.  It was agreed that it was inappropriate to use the withholding of levy payments as leverage in any dispute. 

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Richard Moore)

That the penalty interest incurred due to the late payment of Surplus remittances by CSI be endorsed, and CSI be requested to make payment.

Motion opposed by Dave Witherow.  Matthew Hall abstained from voting.

Resolved
(Chris Lynch/Lindsay Lyons)

That the Financial Report to 28 February 2011 be approved.
10.4
Specific proposals for Capital Expenditure


There were no specific proposals for capital expenditure.

Resolved
(Peter Sutton/Chris Lynch)

That the Specific Proposals for Capital Expenditure Report be received.
10.5
2009/10 Auditor’s Business Issues Report



The comments made about accumulated annual leave in the Auditor’s Report and the need to manage this accordingly were discussed with those affected encouraged to take leave where and when they can.
Resolved
(Chris Lynch/Robin Blackmore)

That the 2009/10 Auditor’s Business Issues Report be received.
10.6
1220 WCO/1240 RMA Legal Update



This report continues to be well received, with Councillors commenting that they appreciate it being kept up to date and able to use it to answer questions raised at a regional level.

The Wairau decision is considered from the Marlborough District Council perspective to be an interim decision with an appeal to the High Court still remaining an option.  This interpretation is unusual and still to be determined legally.  Review of the conditions by the Court could allow Fish and Game to become part of the “tweaking” or implementatibility of the conditions and it would provide an opportunity for Fish and Game to continue to advocate its interests.

Resolved
(Dave Witherow/Matthew Hall)

The NZ Council recognises the efforts made in opposing the Wairau hydro proposal and commends the Nelson/Marlborough Fish and Game Council and specifically its Manager, Neil Deans.

The Council also recognises the contribution made by the Save the Wairau Group and resolved that this be transmitted to the committee by letter from the Chairman.
NATIONAL FISH AND GAME ITEMS
11.1
Licence Sale Trends






Discussion occurred over the tables showing sales trends from 1980 to 2009.

The trending down in game bird numbers in the North Island and in Auckland/Waikato in particular appears to have been given inadequate attention.  Licence holder sale fall-off can be attributed to the declining hunter success and this matter needs to be addressed.  It was agreed that there needs to be a survey of hunters and trend analysis undertaken to determine what is happening and why.  

Resolved
(Lindsay Lyons/Robin Blackmore)
NZ Council is alarmed at the decline in game licence sales, especially but not solely in the North Island, and request a report from regions on their assessment of trends, causes and remedies to duck populations and hunter participation, with a view to the NZ Council collating regional responses and identifying a strategy for recovery.
11.2
Licence Pricing and Category Research



A discussion took place on how the survey has confirmed obvious trends and the questioning of some findings.  However time did not permit a proper presentation and the subject warranted more time to explain the findings and discuss the implications for F&G which will occur at the next meeting.  However, managers have the report and had received a presentation from the consultant at their February Meeting of Managers.  Regions would have the opportunity to consider the report at their own meetings.  The opportunity to consider the findings and implications of this research should be encouraged.

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Peter Sutton)

That the NZ Council note a consequential licence pricing and categories proposal is to be prepared for consideration as part of the 2011-12 Research Programme at the May 2010 Meeting of Managers.

11.3
Alternative Sources of Income




Potential income from sources other than licence fee income was discussed.  It was agreed that our system already provides the incentive for regions to raise funds or receive additional income and bring this “other” income into budgets to increase their ability to fund additional projects.  It was also agreed that regions should be encouraged to continue to explore and capture alternative sources of income where they can.
Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Matthew Hall)

That the NZ Council

1. Recognise that demonstrating ‘value for money’ to its licence holders is the most important way to secure income and retain sales, and that all F&G councils should have this as an annual project in the OWPs/BPs.

2. Agree that organisational efficiency should be a target for all councils
3. Recognise that income from a guide licence and concessions regime would be beneficial
4. Agree that regional Fish and Game councils be invited to hold a similar discussion and share their views with the NZ Council in time for the subject to be considered again by the NZ Council at its May 2011 meeting.

11.4
Alternatives to Litigation






Public perception of Fish and Game is becoming more critical as pressures on natural resources continue to grow.  While it is accepted that litigation cannot and must not be abandoned, there is a need to increase Fish and Game’s public awareness as an advocacy aid to the organisation achieving its statutory purpose.
Resolved
(Dave Witherow/Richard Moore)

That the NZ Council agrees that public awareness is an increasingly important component of Fish and Game’s activities and that this needs to be reflected in the NZ Council Business Plan and regional Operational Work Plans and future staff selection with a view to focussing key outputs and obtaining staff capability to achieve an increased public opinion and support outcome.

11.5
Use of shot game on game preserves





New Zealand Game Birds representing operator interests of upland game preserves proposed to allow the sale of upland game birds shot on preserves.  A similar proposal came from the Hawke’s Bay Fish and Game Council.  The NZ Council consulted regions before discussing responses and forming its own opinion and restated its previous position, namely:

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Chris Lynch)

That the NZ Council is opposed to the sale of game birds including those upland game properties with special conditions.

Bruce Bates abstained from voting.
However the NZ Council was sympathetic to the gifting or sharing of fish and game.  The discussion highlighted a potential anomaly with the way the Conservation Act and Wildlife Act treat the opportunity for the angler and hunter to take bagged species to restaurants.  There is general support for making the two Acts consistent to allow gifting to others.

Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Lindsay Lyons)

That the NZ Council pursue a legislation change to correct the anomaly to allow the gifting or sharing of sports fish and game birds.
GENERAL

12.1
Correspondence








Correspondence that had been received by the Chairman since the last meeting of the Council were discussed and dealt with during the meeting.  
The subject of exclusive capture was raised in a number of letters to the Chairman and this topic was discussed by the NZ Council.  This discussion focused on the real or perceived conflict of interest of Bruce Bates as a hunting and fishing business operator on Ngamatea Station who restricts angler access and participates as a NZ councillor on a national public body that is fundamentally opposed to restricted access to the public sports fish and game resource.  It was suggested that the NZ Council should write to the Hawke’s Bay Fish and Game Council and ask it to comment on the perception that Bruce Bates has a conflict of interest.  However it was agreed that legal advice on conflict of interest be first sought.  It was acknowledged that in gaining this legal advice the process should include the opportunity for input from Mr Bates.
Resolved
(Matthew Hall/Richard Moore)

That the NZ Council seek a legal opinion on the real or perceived conflict of interest arising from Bruce Bates as an appointee to the NZ Council

Bruce Bates abstained from voting.

It was also agreed to write to all correspondents informing them of the approach being taken by the NZ Council.

There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 1.10 pm Sunday 20 March 2011.

Confirmed: ___________________________________________

         Date: ______/_______/11[image: image1.png]
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